
 

 

 

 Volume 76, Issue 5 SEPTEMBER 2019 

Inside this Issue 

President’s Message,  
September Topic 

2 

DEI (continued from page 1),  
Membership Crunch Time 

3 

Annual Meeting Recap: Don’t Let This 
Moment Pass 

4 

The Bess Mlnarik Award 5 

New Members Join Board of  
Directors 

6 

Donors, Volunteers, New Members,  
October Civic Buzz 

7 

The Voter 
News for LWV Minneapolis Members and Friends  

Dyan Venters, co-chair for Program, shares these 
thoughts: I have always been aware of the concept 
of race. It was all around me as a child growing up. 
It was confusing as a young child. You see, my 
family was of mixed race people. Some of the  
people looked white, so as a child I had to deal  
with feeling race and color my entire life. Waking  
up Black is something that I had to address every 
day that I ventured outside of my community. 
  
I did not have to give my sons ñthe talk" because 
they were raised in Hawaii. However, in the ô70s I 
had to explain the riots they saw on television. 
When they went off to college, it was time for ñthe 
talk." That is when they discovered the negative 
impacts of being Black. I could share many inci-
dents that took place after I moved back to the 
mainland. I remember the time when a five-year-old 
screamed the "N word" at me when I went to sit 
next to him and his mother on a Southwest flight; 
the time my customer yelled from a second floor 
balcony, "Oh my God, you are Black"; and the best 
one, "You are not Black.ò 
 
These are just a few examples where I had to ex-
plain my humanity. I have always wondered, and 
still do wonder, what white people are thinking 
about when they see me. 
 
Anne McLaughlin, co-chair for Program, shares her 
thoughts: As a white woman, I need to do the work 
of understanding how I have and how I continue to 
benefit from a power structure that favors white 
people over people of color. As a white mother I did 
not have to worry about my children being stopped 
by the police because of the color of their skin and 
being falsely accused of anything, or worry about 
the quality of their education because of our zip 
code.  
 
I need to understand how white rage relates to 
me. I have come to realize that I cannot do this 

Diversity, Equity and Inclusion: What Keeps Us Stuck? 
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alone. Why is it so difficult to sit down together with 
white people and talk about whiteness? And, it 
must be difficult for me because I have never done 
it. What am I accountable for because of the white, 
privileged life I live?  
 
We must all examine our everyday thoughts 
around race and continue to ask ourselves, "How 
am I perpetuating racism?" Dr. Barbara Holmes, 
who served as president of United Theological 
Seminary of the Twin Cities, as well as professor of 
ethics and African American religious studies, 
writes about "crisis contemplation" as a way to ex-
press grief and find refuge in the midst of danger. 
She suggests we need practices to move through 
suffering and find creative responses. "In the inflat-
ed realm of mythical oppression, villains are so  
villainous that no one sees themselves reflected in 
the image. Few can trace accrued privileges to 
specific and intentional evil acts.  

(continued on page 3) 
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From the President 
Alice Moormann, Co-President 

As a fifty-year LWVMpls member, I have been privileged and challenged by many 
opportunities, roles and positions in our organization. When approached by the 
Nominating Committee to again be a co-president, I agreed. We are fortunate to 
have many new members who are willing to take on leadership but lack knowledge 
and experience of our hundred years. My hope is to give them support. I like to refer 
to my position as ñco-president emerita.ò 
 

 As an additional support I have asked a group of past presidents to be willing to also step up as 
needed. In addition to experience and skills, they belong to discussion units. In total they have 
monthly contact with more than half of our membership. The past presidents are Pam Telleen 
(fundraiser, new units), Julaine Heit (board orientation, program planning), Sally Sawyer (bylaws), 
Karlynn Fronek (grants, discussion), and Marilyn Dean (speakers bureau). 

LWV is where hands-on work to safeguard  
democracy leads to civic improvement. 

LWVMpls members responded to these questions on Racial Equity and Diversity-Equity-Inclusion at unit 
meetings in May. 
 

¶ What are barriers to inclusion in LWVMpls? 

¶ What actions could LWVMpls take to increase our diversity and inclusion? 
 
From the comments came the recommendation for the board and the Membership Committee to look at 
the cost of membership as a barrier. Additional barriers can be attributed to current members: unit meet-
ings in private homes, chumminess among members (or not being welcoming to anyone new),  
unawareness of racial and other diversities, and not listening well to others. 
 
An action for both the board and units was to develop partnerships. Additional suggestions are to  
develop our own D-E-I statement as LWV Duluth has, start a unit or conversation circle at the Sabathani 
Community Center, and have monthly resources and updates on the topic. 
 
At September unit meetings members will be asked to discuss their personal and unit goals to remove 
our barriers to become a more diverse, equitable and inclusive organization. Some efforts might fail.  
Others will be fruitful. 
 
LWVUS and LWVMN have the goal to increase diversity, equity and inclusion. We are urged to notice 
and mitigate bias and overcome discomfort communicating with differences. We will be a stronger, more 
effective organization if we have different voiceséand we may also attract more active members! 
 

Stepping Up 

Diversity-Equity-Inclusion: September Topic 

 ~Alice Moormann 
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Similarly, victims become so quintessentially and 
epically victimized that all escape routes from the 
condition are sealed off by a maze of self-doubt, 
blaming, and low self-esteem. The antidote to this 
phenomenon is to attend to the details, to under-
stand the specific events, ancestors, life stories, 
causes of oppression, and avenues of social 
change. Historical and spiritual specificity is salvific. 
Then and only then can the movement towards 
moral flourishing begin." 
 
So what keeps us stuck? Author Carol Anderson, 
the Charles Howard Candler Professor and chair of 
African American studies at Emory University, has 
proposed in her book, White Rage, that it is just 
that, white rage. She provides a historical perspec-
tive of how this has played out in our country and 
has been the subtle way in which we have all ac-
cepted our positions and status in this country. She 
examines voting, the struggle to maintain the right 

to vote, and the ongoing push to prevent the poor 
and people of color from getting to the polls.  
 
At our next Civic Buzz, Anderson will provide 
thought-provoking information to stimulate our aca-
demic brains and hopefully touch our hearts and 
spirits to evoke action in each of us. Via video, she 
will discuss her New York Times best-seller, White 
Rage, followed by a short discussion led by Dyan 
Venters and Anne McLaughlin. This will be another 
opportunity to examine ourselves regarding the  
issues of Diversity, Equity, and Inclusion. We think 
ongoing, open acknowledgement of these issues 
and our feelings about them in a safe space is a 
basis for healing. Not only does healing through 
truth and reconciliation depend on this open shar-
ing, but as Professor Anderson writes, our entire 
democracy depends on our understanding of white 
rage and its impact.   
                                             

  
 ~Anne McLaughlin and Dyan Venters 

(Diversion, Equity and Inclusion continued from page 1) 

LWVMpls Membership Crunch Time! 

September is already well into the LWVMpls membership year, which begins on July 
1 each year. If youôve already renewed your 2019-2020 membership, we thank you 
and congratulate you. Weôre entering the 100th anniversary year for the Nineteenth 
Amendment, and approaching the 100th centenary of the League of Women Voters of 
Minnesota and Minneapolis. Youôll want to be a member this year for sure as these 
celebrations roll out.  
 
Your membership supports activities like our very successful registration of approximately 800 new voters 
in 2018, as well as the first Tuesday Civic Buzz and many voter services, such as candidate forums and 
neighborhood election activities. Members also receive monthly issues of The Voter and the weekly email 
ThursdayUpdate covering current LWVMpls activities and volunteer opportunities. 
 
LWVMpls annual dues are $90. This may seem high, but local leagues must make payments to LWVMN 
($27) and LWVUS ($32) for every enrolled member. This leaves only $31 for our LWVMpls activities.  
 
Renew your membership in the following ways: 

¶ Use your credit card form on our website at www.lwvmpls.org.  
(Click the Join Us button at the top of the page.) 

¶ Send a check for $90 to LWVMpls at 310 East 38th Street, Suite 205, Minneapolis, MN 55409.  
 
Note:  LWVMpls also offers less expensive membership levels. Find them on the website renewal form. 
 
LWVMpls values your membership and invites you to renew for this anniversary year! 
 

 ~LWVMpls Membership Committee 

http://www.lwvmpls.org
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Don’t Let this Moment Pass  

Across the street from the new Juxtaposition Skate-able Art Plaza on North 
Broadway, where youngsters sharpened their athletic skills in safe surroundings, 
a civil rights icon shared her wisdom with LWVMpls Annual Meeting attendees. 
Josie Johnson, once referred to by Vernon Jordan as ñthe Sojourner Truth and 
Harriet Tubman of our time,ò recounted her early days in Texas and how after  
her move to Minneapolis, she became more involved in justice issues. One of  
her husbandôs colleagues at Honeywell introduced her to the League of Women  
Voters where she met LWV powerhouses Barbara Stuhler and Florrie Gray,  
who engaged her in their work. She eventually became the first Black woman to 
serve on the Minneapolis and national boards. In her book, Hope in the Struggle, 
she credits LWV as her ñsource for nonpartisan and scholarly studies of govern-
ment.ò 
 
During her talk Dr. Johnson recounted several young people asking her why she 
remains in the struggle, and why she still has hope in these challenging times. 
She convincingly inspired those assembled to stay focused and remember the 
Constitution. She encouraged us to ñfocus on governance and quality of leadership.ò We must continue to 
talk about issues and promote critical thinking and acknowledge that those of us of a certain age strove to 
give children what they need but neglected to teach them about how to get it. She thinks younger people 
are craving engagement in justice and need the tools to prevail. She encouraged our members to not let 
this critical moment pass without action. These are stirring words for LWV members as we plan our next 
steps to educate, reach out to new voters, and advocate for our positions.  
 
After a break to allow Dr. Johnson to sign books and answer questions, the annual business meeting was 
called to order. Retiring President Sandy Sweatt Hull presided, and financial, membership, and nominat-
ing reports were presented. We accomplished many amazing things over the last year, registering voters, 
attracting new members, and hosting the monthly Civic Buzz, but we learned that our dwindling funds 
need to be replenished. Directions to the new board included placing a priority on recruiting a develop-
ment director, a voter services chair, and partnering with other organizations on racial equity, census  
activities, and prison reform issues. Members were also reminded of upcoming celebrations of the  
Centennial of LWV and the Nineteenth Amendment. 

 
Anita Newhouse and Alice Moormann took over the gavel as our next  
co-presidents, and outgoing President Hull received a standing ovation. Best 
wishes to our new board and co-presidents! Undoubtedly many left the meeting 
at the Episcopal Church Center reflecting on our very special guestôs closing 
words, ñDonôt let this moment pass.ò 
  ~Deborah Jindra 

ΨΦΧί 'ÕÅÓÔ 3ÐÅÁËÅÒ 
*ÏÓÉÅ *ÏÈÎÓÏÎ 

#ÁÔÈÅÒÉÎÅ 3ÈÒÅÖÅÓ ɉ,Ɋȟ $ÏÒÉÓ "ÁÙÌÏÒ 
ɉ#Ɋȟ ÁÎÄ *ÏÓÉÅ *ÏÈÎÓÏÎ ɉ2Ɋ ÁÔ ÔÈÅ 
ΨΦΧί ,76-ÐÌÓ ÁÎÎÕÁÌ ÍÅÅÔÉÎÇ 

ΨΦΧί #Ï-0ÒÅÓÉÄÅÎÔÓ !ÌÉÃÅ 
-ÏÏÒÍÁÎÎ ɉ,Ɋ ÁÎÄ !ÎÉÔÁ 
.Å×ÈÏÕÓÅ ɉ2Ɋ 
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The Bess Mlnarik Award 

Every year a LWVMpls committee convenes to 
nominate a member to be honored as the Bess 
Mlnarik awardee. The award was instituted in 
1971 to honor member Bess Mlnarik for her out-
standing service to LWVMpls. She worked be-
hind the scenes to expand membership and 
keep the organization vital. 
 
This award yearly recognizes a few of the many 
outstanding volunteers in our organization. 
Nominations are submitted by members and the 
recipient is chosen by a committee of previous 
awardees.  
 
Criteria include:  
¶ Dedication and commitment to the League 
and its purpose 

¶ Activities within and beyond the unit level 
¶ Active involvement over several years in the 
League and community 

¶ Multifaceted interests 
 
The 2019 nominees were: Julie Wallace, Mary 
Katherine Johnson, Anita Newhouse and Dot 
Lilja. Because of all the wonderful work these 
women have done, it was difficult to select only 
one honoree.  

 
Dot Lilja was named the 
2019 awardee. She has 
been a valued member of 
Unit 53 for many years; 
she has served as their 
leader and co-leader, 
leads  discussions and 
shares her knowledge, 
arranges for guest 
speakers, and hosts 
meetings and potluck 
dinners. 
 

In the 1970s Lilja organized the first Voter Hot-
line in the office that was run by volunteers. She 
was LWVôs representative to the Minneapolis 
Public Schoolsô Wise and Gise volunteer pro-
gram. She served on the LWVMpls board for 
over six years. Along with Marion Hall, she 
served as LWVMpls co-president from 2015-
2017. This year, she was program coordinator, 
putting her mentoring and collaborative skills to 
good use. 

Lilja is also involved in AAUW (American Associa-
tion of University Women), participates at Hennepin 
Avenue United Methodist Church, and supports 
Bryn Mawr neighborhood activities. 
 
Dot Lilja exemplifies the qualities of a Bess Mlnarik 
honoree. This fifty-year member is a full participant 
in LWV, working on projects large and small, as a 
leader and behind the scenes. Congratulations, 
Dot! 

 
Julie Wallace has 
been an active 
member of Unit 
25/29 since she 
joined the League in 
2006. She has 
participated in study 
topics, chaired the 
Library Committee, 
worked as a skilled 
proofreader for the 
Voter, and helped 
with election night 

services and Kids Voting. She has been LWV 
Minneapolis representative to CMAL (Council of 
Metropolitan Area Leagues) for years. But her 
biggest passion is the Minneapolis Parks, and she 
has been very involved with our Parks Committee 
for five years. 

Mary Katherine Johnson has been a member 
since 2003. She has served on the board as Gov-
ernance and Mission director working on the strate-
gic plan, photographed events, and has worked on 
Voter Services, neighborhood elections, Speakers 
Bureau, and membership, to name a few. She was  
Membership director on the board for 2018-19 and 
is a member of Unit 1. 
 
Anita Newhouse is an at-large member who orga-
nized Voter Services events during the 2018 elec-
tions. She created information backpacks for volun-
teers for voter registration events and led training 
sessions for members and non-members to regis-
ter voters. With her leadership, we registered over 
800 people to vote! She helped set up the new of-
fice after the recent move. She was just named 
LWVMpls co-president for 2019-2021. 
 
  ~Jennifer Johnson 



 

 

 

bring her many skills to our board and organiza-
tion.  
 
Communications will be led by Katie Gardner. 
Gardner is an independent graphic designer  
and creative director. She has volunteered her 
skills to LWVMpls by designing our stationery,  
our membership brochure and several of our 
banners. She hopes to elevate LWVMpls in the 
public eye through many different areas of com-
munication.  
 
New to the board as Voter Services Chair is 
Angela G. Williams. Her work in voter 
registration/education for Black Votes Matter MN 
nicely parallels LWVMplsô Voter Service mission. 
With a masterôs degree in training and 
development, she educates the community on 
the upcoming census and is a certified trainer 
with former Vice President Goreôs Climate Reality 
Project.  
 
Also new to the board as a returnee is Marion 
Hall who will be our Voter Assignment Editor. 
Hall, also a 50-year member, brings her many 
years of LWV activity to her new role.  
 
Returning to the board is Carrie Lichtenberg, 
Treasurer. She will also serve as Operations 
Director this year. 

Katie Fournier will continue in her role as Mem-
bership Director. For 2018-19 she served as co-
director of Membership with Mary Katherine 
Johnson. 
 
Past President Sandy Hull reluctantly leaves 
the board because of a new employment 
opportunity.  

The 2019-20 LWVMpls Board of Directors has 
many new faces. These women have a variety 
of years of membership, but all of them said 
ñyesò when asked to serve our organization as 
a board member.  
 
Our new Co-Presidents are Anita Newhouse 
and Alice Moormann. Newhouse, who joined 
in 2016, spent the last year as the very active 
Voter Service Chair. Under her leadership 
LWVMpls registered hundreds of new voters. 
Voter Service workers had new tools to use 
when holding voter registration drives, and 
many workshops were held to train people in 
voter registration policies.  
 
Moormann, a fifty-year member, has served in 
many capacities for LWVMpls and graciously 
agreed to bring to the board her institutional 
memory and awareness of by-laws and proce-
dures.   
 
Our new Secretary is Marie Schwartz. 
Schwartz joined LWVMpls in 2004. She was 
an English major and is responsible for her 
townhome association monthly newsletter.  
An active member of Unit 48, she has been 
impressed with other LWV membersô commit-
ment to the organization and wanted to do 
something to give back. 
 
Program Directors are Anne McLaughlin, a 
member for only one year, and Dyan Venters, 
a new member this past winter. McLaughlin 
has experience in early childhood and com-
munity mental health programs and has an 
MSW degree. Venters brings years of experi-
ence in the corporate world and served on the 
Board of Directors of the Museum of Teaching 
and Learning in Orange County, California. 
She is new to Minneapolis and is excited to 
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New Members Join Board of Directors 

 ~Pam Telleen 

Did you know printable flyers are posted along with each  
month’s Civic Buzz information on LWVMpls.org?  

Spread the word in your local coffee shop, library or  
neighborhood association about our great programs. 

http://lwvmpls.org/
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Doris Baylor 

Gay Clapp 

Marilyn Cantisano 

Kathleen Davis 

Mary Theresa Downing 

Molly Fleming 

Jean Gorman 

Phillip Lindsay 

Colleen Maiers 

Miriam Maples 

Dyan Venters 

Kitty Westin 

Welcome New Members 
April - July 2019 

Thank You Donors 
April - July 2019 

Susan Anderson 

Jean Baron 

Doris Baylor 

Jean Beccone 

Gay Clapp 

Jane Doyle 

Feel Good Tap 

Janet & John Gendler 

Susan Gray & Paul Waytz 

Marion & Donald Hall 

 Julaine Heit 

Deborah Jindra 

Jennifer & Mark Johnson 

Polly and Bill Keppel 

Karen Michael 

Janet Midtbo 

Alice Moormann 

Gwen Myers 

Peggy Pluimer 

Debra Rappaport & Bob Zelle 

Susan Reinhart 

Sandra Sandell 

Jennifer Schaefer 

Sue Shepard & Donald Helgeson 

Pamela and Bill Telleen 

Lindsey Thomas 

Parker Trostel 

Shirley Unger 

Judy and Bill Walter 

Carole Wiederhorn 

Thank You  
Voter Volunteers 

Marion Hall 

Deborah Jindra 

Jennifer Johnson 

Anne McLaughlin 

Alice Moormann 

Jane Papageorgiou 

Pam Telleen 

Dyan Venters 

Tuesday, October 1 
Black Forest Inn, 26th and Nicollet Ave. S. 
5:30 PM Networking 
6:15-7:30 PM Speaker and Discussion 
 

Immigration: Discussion and  
Current Status of Immigrants in  

MN and Minneapolis 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
 
League of Women Voters Minneapolis and  
Whittier Alliance sponsor a speaker and  

discussion the first Tuesday of the month from  
September through June at the Black Forest 
Inn. Anyone interested in discussing issues that 
can be affected by government is welcome. 



 

 

League of Women Voters Minneapolis 

310 East 38th Street, Suite 205 

Minneapolis, MN 55409 

Phone: 612.333.6319 

Email: vote@lwvmpls.org 

Website: www.lwvmpls.org 

MISSION 

The League of Women Voters,  

a nonpartisan political organization,  

encourages informed and active  

participation in government, works to  

increase understanding of major policy  

issues, and influences public policy through 

education and advocacy. 

Alice Moormann, Co-President 

Anita Newhouse, Co-President 

Weõre on the Web! 

www.lwvmpls.org 

Tuesday, September 3 
5:30 PM Networking 
6:15 PM Speaker/Discussion 
Civic Buzz  
White Rage - The Unspoken 
Truth of Our Racial Divide 
Black Forest Inn 
26th & Nicollet Avenue S 
 
Friday, September 6 
Deadline for October Voter 
 
Sunday, September 8 
Noon - 5 PM 
LWVMN: Minnesota Womenôs 
Suffrage Day  
Minnesota State Capitol & the 
Minnesota Woman Suffrage 
Memorial  
St. Paul, MN 
 
Wednesday, September 18 
6 - 8 PM  
LWVMpls Board Meeting 
310 East 38th Street, #205 
 
 
 

Tuesday, October 1 
Civic Buzz 
Immigration: Discussion and 
Current Status of Immigrants 
in MN and Mpls 
 
Friday, October 4  
Noon - 3 PM 
Saturday, October 5 
11 AM - 1 PM 
Minneapolis Elections & Voter 
Services Open House 
980 East Hennepin Avenue, 
Minneapolis, MN 55414 

Important Dates 

LWVMpls Board of Directors 
 

§ Alice Moormann, Co-President 

§ Anita Newhouse, Co-President 

§ Marie Schwartz, Secretary  

§ Carrie Lichtenberg, Treasurer 

§ Katie Fournier, Membership 

§ Angela G. Williams, Voter Services  

§ Anne McLaughlin, Program  
Co-Director 

§ Dyan Venters, Program Co-Director 

§ Katie Gardner, Communications 

§ Marion Hall, Voter Assignment 
 Editor 


